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KINGSTEIGNTON TOWN COUNCIL
FULL COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON WEDNESDAY 4 April, 2018
Present:

Mayor:  Councillor R Peart

Councillors:  R Bovey, J Green, K Jones, C Meathrel, D Rollason, J Scagell, B Thorne, 
G Wickham
Members of the Public:  

Mrs E Thompson, Friends of Kingsteignton Library

Mrs S Rollason, Kingsteignton Youth Centre
Mr David Clifford, KingsCare

Mr and Mrs G Smith, Kingsteignton Athletic Football Club

Mr C Rattenbury, King’s Boxing Academy

Mr Toby Smith

Town Clerk:  Mrs C Lakin
Police Report
There was no Police Report
Presentation of Elector Fund Cheques

Cllr Peart welcomed and presented cheques from the Elector Fund to the following organisations:

· Friends of Kingsteignton Library – Mrs E Thompson

· Kingsteignton Youth Centre – Mrs S Rollason

· KingsCare – Mr D Gliccord

· Kingsteignton Athletic Football Club – Mr and Mrs G Smith

· King’s Boxing Academy – Mr C Rattenbury

The organisations thanked the council for these grants and explained what the funds would be used towards.
Public Participation
Mr Toby Smith said that he had attended the Full Council meeting held on the 7 March, 2018 and spoke about the History Garden at Oakford Lawn.  He had asked to be kept informed of the progress being made with works to be carried out.  He said that he was annoyed that he had received no communication from councillors or the Town Council Office.
Cllr Peart said that he was sorry that Mr Smith had not been kept updated.  Mrs Lakin said that she had visited the Lawn with an Electrical Company and was awaiting a quote for the installation of electricity to the History Garden area and would be obtaining quotes from two other companies within the next week.  She said that she wasn’t sure if the fencing had been ordered for between the Lawn and the History Garden but would check and let Mr Smith know the position regarding this.

Mr Smith said that there had been further problems with youths in the History Garden and Cllr Meathrel asked if a log was being kept of when and at what time the problems occurred and if log numbers had been provided by the Police when they had been contacted.  Mr Smith said that he hadn’t been asked to make a log of problems, but would look back through his records and put one together.

The Clerk said that if the problems being experienced were alcohol related, then the Police should be moving the youths on as Oakford Lawn, and Clifford Park, are both Alcohol free sites.  Mrs Lakin asked if the council would like a letter to be sent to the Police drawing this matter to their attention.
Resolved:  that a letter should be sent to Newton Abbot Police Station drawing the fact that Oakford Lawn and Clifford Park are Alcohol free sites.

Mr Smith asked if he could be consulted on the positioning of the CCTV Cameras and the lighting prior to them being installed.

Resolved:  that Mr Smith will be invited to meet with Sound and Visual and the Clerk to approve the final position of the cameras and lighting.
County Councillor R Peart’s Report
I attended a Locality meeting on 29 March, 2018 where Julie Gregory from Network Rail gave a presentation on the Geo Resilience program regarding railways at Teignmouth and Dawlish line being split into five sections to deal with landslides and to repair cliffs and rail lines with £70 million spent so far.  A Climate Change survey is being carried out to see what impact this will have.  The priorities are the Dawlish rail line at Marine Parade, Teignmouth and Parsons Tunnel.  They are looking at moving the Dawlish network rail line further out to sea and remodeling the cliffs so they are not so steep.  Drones are being used to look at the cliff faces, where they have found cracks that need to have netting put on them to make them more secure.
District Councillor Reports

Councillor B Austen 
Teignbridge is receiving publicity for its achievement in encouraging self-build in the District.  We are the leading authority in self-build and are receiving credit and extensive publicity for this initiative.
We are still receiving complaints for the traffic hazards being created in Berry Meadow where parking is becoming a severe problem.  This is a situation which the Council foresaw when the planning application was being negotiated for the new housing on the old Resource Centre.  Representations were made with regard to access from Greenhill Way which Highways discounted.  Teignbridge’s own waste vehicles have to mount the pavements in order to complete the task of collections.  Representations for yellow lines have not produced results so far.

Still more disruption to our roads is planned.  Vicarage Hill has just received many white markings on the pavements so it must be assumed that digging up will start shortly.  This road has been used as an alternative to the bypass for eight weeks and the whole area leading through Kingsteignton has been jammed with extensive delays.

No significant planning applications affecting Kingsteignton. 
Councillor R Peart 
No report
Councillor D Rollason
I attended a Planning meeting, but there was nothing affecting Kingsteignton and attended site visits at Chudleigh and Bovey Tracey.  There was a members planning tour to sites developed over the last year, but Kingsteignton was not included.  I would like to see Kingsteignton included in this tour in future especially in view of the development that has taken place within our town.
I have attend GDPR training and feel that this is something that is required for all Councillors and members of Staff.  

The role out of internet to the area should be up to 92% by 2020 and the Local Plan is being reviewed up to 2040 and will go out to consultation shortly.

During the bad weather recently experienced the Teignbridge District Council website provided good updates for residents.
Councillor B Thorne 
I attended the Audit Scrutiny meeting which talked about what had happened over the past year and provided a chance for questions to be asked.  Teignbridge District Council is looking towards the future and will be borrowing money for projects.
MINUTES OF THE FULL COUNCIL MEETING HELD IN THE COMMUNITY HALL, RYDON ROAD, KINGSTEIGNTON ON WEDNESDAY 4 April, 2018 AT 7.50 pm 
42/18
To receive and accept apologies
Apologies were received from Cllr Austen who was unwell; Cllrs Stevenson and Rose who were on annual leave and Cllr Dempster for personal reasons.
43/18
Declaration of Interest

There were no declarations of interest.

44/18
Mayor’s Report
Due to snowy conditions the Teignmouth Civic Service was postponed and is due to be held on 22 April, 2018.
45/18
Minutes
The Mayor presented the minutes of the meeting held on 7 March, 2018 and the Extra Ordinary meeting held on 5 March, 2018 which were adopted.
46/18
Clerk’s Report
· The Tesco Bags of Help grant for the History Garden has now been signed off.

· On Friday 9 March, 2018 a pane of glass in the front door of the Community Hall was shattered.  On looking back through the CCTV this was an accident and shattered naturally.  There was no one around the hall when the glass shattered

· I have attended sessions on the EU GDPR that come into use with effect from 25 May, 2018

· I visited Oakford Lawn today with D C Electrical to obtain a quote for installing electricity to the History Garden in order that CCTV can be installed together with lighting.  I will be meeting with two other companies shortly.  Once the quotes have been received they will be bought back to committee for discussion and approval.

· Work is to start on the installation of the new hall floor on Wednesday 11 April, 2018 and should take three days to complete

· The Annual Town meeting is to be held in the Community Hall on Tuesday 10 April, 2018, where grants to organisations will be awarded.

47/18
Committee Reports

Community Hall Committee:  Cllr Jones presented the minutes of the meeting held on 21 March 2018.  Approved
Recreation/Footpaths/Fountains Committee:  Cllr Jones presented the minutes of the meeting held on 21 March 2018.  Approved

Finance Committee:  Cllr Rollason presented the minutes of the meeting held on 14 March 2018 Approved.
Works, Services & Planning Committee:  Cllr Peart presented the minutes of the meetings held on 7 & 14 March 2018.   Approved.
48/18
Representative Reports
Devon Association of Local Councils - copy of minutes from meeting received from Cllr Meathrel and attached

Kingsteignton Village Trust – Cllr Jones said that a successful meeting had been held and the Village Trust had given the go-ahead for the path from Sorrell Court to the Senior Citizens Hall.  Clarification of this is still awaited from the Trust and will be chased.  Cllr Peart said that there is a window for the installation of the new path from the beginning of June, following the Ram Roast Fair and the end of July, before the Kingsteignton Garden, Craft and Hobby Fayre.

Kingsteignton Youth Centre – Cllr Meathrel said that he had donated chess sets to the Youth Centre and thought there may be the potential for a Chess Club to be formed.

Ram Roast Fair - Cllr Jones said that everything was progressing well and they are on track.  He said that help was needed on the day of the Fair if anyone was available.

Sibelco - Cllr Peart said that no replacement had yet been found for Keith Lee.  He said that Dust Monitors had been removed by Sibelco, but have now been reinstalled.

Stover Canal Trust - Cllr Wickham reported that he had attended the Annual Meeting of the Trustees and Association members with his wife on 17 March, 2018.  He was re-elected as a Trustee Representative to the Management Committee and his wife was re-elected as an Associate Member Representative to the same committee.

Mrs Di Smurthwaite formally retired as Minute Secretary after 18 years’ service.  The President, Mr Roger Harding spoke of Mrs Smurthwaite’s long and varied service to the Trust.  She was offered life membership and a bouquet.

The formal Accounts and Annual Report for period to 20 June, 2017 were accepted.  I have a copy if any Councillor wishes to read.  During the year almost £9,000 was spent in excess of income, but was due to spending of Grants received in previous year.  Most of the income was from Grants for specific purposes.  It was proposed that the annual subscription be increased, but in view of various comments it was agreed that the topic be discussed at the next Trustee Meeting for a decision effective before October 2018, for the next Membership Year.
Over the year in question much visible work has been undertaken including clearing and tidying the Graving Dock and Ventiford Basin.  Remains of more barges have been discovered in the Basin and more repointing of the walls had been undertaken.  In the long term it is hoped that water can be retained in the Basin.

Swimming Pool Association – Cllr Scagell said that the Street Market is going to plan and the Floral Dance will take place with a procession from the Bell Inn to Oakford Lawn.  The Chair and Escort of Teignbridge District Council will take part together with our Mayor and Town Crier.  The date for the opening of Kingsteignton Swimming Pool is 21 April.
Teign Estuary Focus Group - Cllr Meathrel attended the annual meeting on behalf of Cllr Green who was unable to attend, which was very interesting.

Teignbridge Archaeological Society - Cllr Meathrel said that this Association had been wound up and all items/equipment had been passed to other organisations that would benefit from this.

Teignbridge Cycling Forum – Cllr Thorne had attended the recent meeting and said he was impressed with how many people attended.  He said that an update was given on Cycle routes.  He said that scalping’s from the resurfacing of the A380 were being used on the footpath near the Passage House Inn to improve this pathway/cycleway.  He said that he spoke up for Kingsteignton and he has faith in the new person leading this Forum
Viridor - Cllr Peart said that the recent application for the Heathfield Site will be determined by the Develop Management Committee.  Cllr Thorne said that he had emailed the Environment Agency asking about monitoring of the site and was informed that this would be monitored for 5 days a year on the closed site.  He said that the Town Council should have a meeting with the Environment Agency asking why there were not more monitoring days.  Cllr Jones expressed his concern at the large number of lorries per week visiting the site, 800 lorries.

Resolved:  that Mr Simon Harry, Environment Agency should be invited to attend the May Full Council meeting to speak to the council about the monitoring of the site and to contact Rachel Tuckett, DCC, to request that a new Environmental Impact Assessment be carried out as the present one is based on the old clay pit road, old geography and needs to be updated as this is not fit for purpose.
49/18
Election of Mayor and Deputy Mayor – w.e.f 2 May, 2018

Nominations for the position of Mayor for 2018/19 were invited.

Nomination received in the name of Cllr Ron Peart.

Resolved that Cllr Peart be elected as Mayor with effect from 2 May, 2018.  Cllr Peart thanked councillors for their vote.

Nominations for the position of Deputy Mayor were invited.

Nomination received in the name of Cllr Beryl Austen.  
Resolved that Cllr Austen be elected as Deputy Mayor with effect from 2 May, 2018.  Cllr Austen had expressed that she was happy to accept this role in an email due to her absence from the meeting.  (Cllr Meathrel abstained)

50/18
Annual Town Meeting – 10 April, 2018

Cllr Peart said that he would like all councillors to attend the Annual Town Meeting being held in the Community Hall on Tuesday 10 April, 2018, enabling members of the public to speak with them.  He said that the Chairs of the four committees would give a brief report on work carried out during the past 12 months.  Grants would be presented to local organisations and Citizens Awards would be presented to members of the public for their work in the community.  Refreshments will be served at the end of the meeting.
51/18
EU General Data Protection Regulation

The Clerk attended General Data Protection Regulation training and has provided the following report:
· A Data Protection Officer needs to be appointed.  This has to be an independent person.  TDC are looking into this at the moment and it is hoped that if they appoint a Data Protection Officer, they will also cover all Town and Parish Councils as well

· Councillors need to have an email address specifically for council business.  I am looking at setting up email addresses along the lines of cllr………… @kingsteignton.gov.uk.  These emails should only be opened by councillors as they may contain sensitive information at times.  

· The council will need to have a Data Protection Policy and at present I am looking at what needs to be done in order to make the Town Council compliant with new legislation.  I am working with Ellis Whittam on documents that are needed to be used/amended.
Resolved: that training should be provided for Councillors and all Office Staff, and quotes be obtained for a Data Protection Officer to be appointed from an outside company.
52/18
Correspondence

· DCC advised of temporary road closure from 3 – 7 April 2018 between the hours of 21.00 and 7.00 from A381 Ware Barton roundabout to A381 Forder Cross, Kingsteignton

· An invitation has been received from Kingsteignton Swimming Pool inviting all councillors to attend the official opening of the 2018 season.  The pool will open on Saturday 21 April, 2018 at 1pm., entrance for invited guests will be through the emergency doors situated to the side of the building from 12.30 pm
· Notification received from TDC that the Teignbridge Local Plan 2013-20-33 is beginning its review process with its first round of formal consultation, called the Issues Paper set for 21 May, 2018 to 16 July, 2018.
The meeting closed at 8.37 pm
Signed: …………………………………….            Dated:……………………………..

48/18 Representatives Reports

Devon Association of Local Councils – Report from Cllr Meathrel
DEVON ASSOCIATION OF LOCAL COUNCILS

Minutes of the meeting of the County Committee held on Monday 26th March 2018 (rearranged from 19th March due to weather conditions) , 10.20am – 1pm 

 at Cardinal Newman House, Matford Lane, Exeter EX2 4PF
Present:
Cllr Ken Browse (chairman)

Cllr K. Beer



Cllr D. Brenton


Cllr I. Cowling (Vice Chair)



Cllr R. Andrews


Cllr D. Chalmers



Cllr P. Dredge



Cllr D. Butland



Cllr C. Meathrel

In attendance: Lesley Smith (County Secretary) and Will Page (Parish Councils Assistant) – The Chairman welcomed Will Page – who was providing maternity cover for Cara Stobart – to the meeting and to DALC.

1. Apologies: Sir John Cave Bt DL, Cllr D. Swain, Cllr B. Collier, Cllr C. Trudgeon, Cllr M. Goldman, Cllr Ian Roome, Cllr G. Hill, Cllr G. Richards, Cllr D. Baker, Cllr D. Atkins
2. Minutes of the County Committee meeting held  4th December 2017 – were agreed as a correct record


3. Matters Arising from the Minutes : Item 13 – Devolution Plan – members had no comments on this item – no further items raised
4. Minutes of the General Purposes meeting held 25th January 2018 - noted
5. Matters arising from the GP minutes – members agreed that Cllr David Brenton be co-opted onto the General Purposes Committee. 

6. Minutes of the Larger Councils Committee meeting held 15th February 2018 - noted
7. Matters arising from the LC minutes: Item 7 – DALC Forward Plan – input incorporated into Action Plan with these papers and considered later in the agenda – Item 8 – discussion on “Super” Local Plans – may need to be continued in the light of recent government announcements on changes to planning legislation – noted  – NALC Larger councils survey now received – see link here (https://www.surveymonkey.co.uk/r/SXXZYZM ) which ends at 17:00 on Tuesday 3 April, 2018.  Members are encouraged to respond to this survey.
8. Treasurers Report – 

(a) Update on position of Treasurer – Dudley Swain resigned as a councillor in February 2018. Members agreed that although Dudley Swain was no longer a councillor, they were happy for him to continue as Treasure to DALC should he be willing to do so. The situation could be reviewed at the next ordinary elections (in May 2019).

(b) The Secretary would contact Dudley Swain to inform him of the County Committee decision.

(c) Budget monitoring statement to end of February 2018 was noted. The expected deficit outturn figure was in line with the budgeted position, following the decision to invest in extra staff time and the new website.

(d) Audit Arrangements - Our previous Auditor David Hinchliffe has decided to retire from taking on audit work. Jane Warner (previous finance manager at DCT and fully AAT qualified) has agreed to take on this work. Members formally agreed this arrangement.

9. DALC AGM and Conference 3rd October 2018 – 

(a)the working programme to date was noted – the Secretary would contact councils undertaking good local projects to provide case studies  to complete the programme

(b) the Chairman asked for members to form a working group to organise a suitable celebration to mark the retirement of the County Secretary later this year. The celebration would take place on the conclusion of the formal business of the AGM. CCLA had already agreed to provide financial support for refreshments. Any member interested in this should contact the Chairman – email ken@halberton.org 

10. NALC

(a) Report on latest NALC issues – Cllr Ian Cowling gave a verbal report on his attendance at the recent NALC Lobby Day, which seemed to have been interesting and successful in reaching many MPs. Cllr Cowling had contacted Devon MPs with the 4 topics being covered on the day – working with communities across all tiers of local government – increasing capacity of councillors – giving more power to local councils and maintaining the current situation with regard to not applying referendum principles re council tax to local councils. Cllr Cowling met with Ann Marie Morris MP on the day, and has made arrangements to talk to other Devon MPs. Ann Marie Morris considered this was a difficult time to make stronger links with other local authorities in our area because of all the work going on to form the Combined Authority for Devon and Somerset. She felt it would be useful to draw up a list of topics of particular interest to local councils, and for MPs to have a list of important topics and this would then help to identify issues of interest where discussions could be mutually beneficial.

Cllr Cowling will draft a response to our local MPs so we can continue this contact – members felt that issues we could discuss might include developing infrastructure (strengthening our rail network in particular – on a faster timetable than the 10 to 20 year timeline envisaged by government) and ensuring affordable housing was available. DALC is also keen to ensure the development of good employment opportunities throughout Devon – especially given the pressures on retail – a traditional source of lower skilled employment. The increase in the number of self employed is a hidden low wage economy, meaning that high employment rates do not necessarily mean higher standards of living.

(b) Report from recent COF and regional meetings – noted.

(c) Code of Conduct consultation survey – members were reminded to respond to this individually

11. DALC Website development – the new website is well on the way to be delivered within the next couple of weeks. It will continue to be developed and tested as more content is added. The aim is that the training booking system will work well when it goes live.

12. Break for refreshments and networking

13. Forward planning group update – various points raised in the Action Plan – in particular to help the County Committee to work at its best as an executive committee of the Association. Members were therefore asked to agree the following points:

(a)  To increase the number of county committee meetings from 3 to 4 a year – all agreed this was a good idea – would make it easier to follow subject threads, to feedback up to date information and to help any member who had to miss one meeting to keep engaged. 

(b) To highlight the most important issues covered at the meeting to help members to feedback to their own councils and to area committees etc. these points would be agreed at the time of the meeting where possible. All agreed this would be very helpful.

(c) Members felt that it was important DALC continue to be engaged with strategic issues such as the economic development of our area. 

14. DCC Community Strategy document – Members noted that DALC receives financial support from DCC. From 2019-2010 this funding will be on a competitive basis, based on DALC fulfilling the outcomes required by DCC under this strategy. Cllr Cowling proposed, with member agreement, that DALC will be part of this Community Strategy given that DALC makes a good contribution to the aims of DCC as set out in the document. In future financial years DALC would review the position depending on the nature of the competitive process to secure funding, and the monitoring obligations expected.

15. Transparency Code work – for information - the last grant round has now passed. DALC will now focus on helping all councils through the new audit process, and encouraging compliance with the Transparency Code. A summary of the funding in Devon was noted.

16. Items of particular interest to smaller councils: items on  DALC Conference planning, Website development, transparency Code, and DALC Forward Plan will all be of interest to smaller (as well as larger) councils
17. Devon Communities together –  Cllr Ian Cowling, the DALC representative on the DCT Board, reported that DCT had secured LEP funding for the Constructing Futures project – buying properties for development by trainees learning various trades to help them gain real work experience. This seems to be the only one of the LEP projects to have funding released.

Cllr Cowing also reported that Devon Senior Voice had agreed at their AGM to merge with DCT.

18. Report back from the Devon Strategic Partnership Conference held on 13th March 2018 Cllr Chalmers had attended and reported it had been an excellent conference, raising the concerns felt about the roll out of Universal Credit in Devon. The voluntary sector organisations present were being encouraged to help those who will be affected – and local councils should also be aware that some individuals will face managing on less money. They could help through financial support to Citizens Advice or other voluntary groups in their areas. One particularly worrying feature was that 65% of those who challenged a benefit assessment were successful, leading to the conclusion that many assessments were not being carried out correctly. DWP should be aiming for a “get it right first time” approach, but this does not seem to be the case at the moment. It was suggested that one of the speakers from CA could brief the county committee on this subject at a future meeting.

19. Chairman’s Discretion – 
(a)  Cllr Dredge reported on a recent timetabling meeting with SW Trains. Timetables are a complicated matter and the final timetable will be made available in June of this year. Cllr Dredge said the recent meeting was an opportunity to point out potential problems eg with particular groups such as young people needing to get to schools and colleges and back.

(b) The Secretary brought the Northern Devon Partnership meeting scheduled for 4th May at Umberleigh Village Hall – 10.30 – 4pm to the attention of members, with contact details so interested members could book a place. Those members from northern Devon interested in attending should book with Ali Boyd alison.boyd@devon.gov.uk by 23rd April at the latest.
20. County Secretary’s Report - noted

21. Dates of future meetings in 2018:   16th July and 3rd December – all 10.15am – 1pm at Cardinal Newman House, Exeter unless otherwise notified. The increased frequency of meetings agreed by members would be built into the meetings timetable as soon as this could be arranged (possibly starting in 2019).

22. Important points discussed at this meeting:
success of NALC Lobby Day – with members agreeing to carry on building communication links with our local MPs; issues of importance to raise would be improvements to infrastructure (rail links in particular), and an economy which benefitted all across Devon.

Members were also encouraged to respond to consultations mentioned in the meeting papers and action points re the conference celebration working group, and Northern Devon partnership meeting.

Members noted that the role out of Universal Credit in Devon is likely to affect individuals, and that this will in turn put pressure on voluntary groups trying to help them. Local councils should be aware of this and help where they could.
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